WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 3 AUGUST 2015

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 3 August 2015 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, R Bowrah, W Brown, G Copley, P Critchard, R Henley, J Hunt, J Reed, P W Sparrow J Thorne, and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk)

Debbie Bere (Assistant to the Town Clerk) 
73. APOLOGIES

Councillors A Govier and G James
74. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Henley declared a personal interest as a member of Somerset County Council.

Councillor Hunt declared a personal interest as a member of Somerset County Council and Taunton Deane Borough Council.

Councillors Brown, Bowrah, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

Councillor Thorne declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 10 – Amenities at Cades Farm as his daughter lived in that area. He also declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 11 (c) (ii) Police IAG as he had previously carried out some work for them.
75. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council and the Planning meeting of the Council both of which were held on 6 July 2015, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.
76. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor and Deputy Mayor reported on the engagements they had both undertaken since the last meeting. 
77. WELLINGTON ONE

This project, which had been running now for approximately 9 months, involved taking a multi agency, one team, collaborative approach to statutorily provided services. After the success of the Halcon One Project in Taunton, central government had funded a team to work with the Wellington community on a similar scheme. Paul Chamberlain, the Wellington One co-ordinator explained its aims and gave details of how it had progressed since its inception. Much of the initial work surrounded those agencies that had a statutory duty to deliver to the community and centred on safeguarding and helping children, young people and families. It also focussed on education, domestic abuse and anti social behaviour. As the scheme developed it would now expand to include economic development and community empowerment.
The Council were encouraged to hear how the scheme had grown. It acknowledged that a direct comparison with the Halcon One Project was difficult. Halcon was a concentrated, easily definable part of Taunton whereas Wellington was spread over a much wider area and had different needs and requirements. It hoped that there would be ways of measuring any success that had been achieved, particularly those matters that would have a long term, lasting effect. It was also considered important that there was regular communication with Wellington One so that details of its achievements could be shared.

Members recalled that the Council had contributed to the provision of three defibrillators in the town. Mr Chamberlain was able to explain that these would be provided just as soon as the location for them had been finally agreed.

RESOLVED that Paul Chamberlain be thanked for his presentation and progress of the scheme be noted.
78. POLICE REPORT 
The Council were pleased to welcome Sgt Nigel Downey who reported upon recent police activity in the town. He also explained in detail how modern day policing had changed dramatically because of reduced budgets. Police work had changed so that now it did not focus solely on solving crimes but also on safeguarding vulnerable people and on crime prevention. The provision of the type of statistics previously presented to the Council was not now possible. Meaningful comparative figures were no longer available. Whilst it was perhaps possible to give an overview, the statistics did not reflect the true picture of the work of the police force.
79. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Dave Mitton asked where the defibrillators referred to in the Wellington One presentation would be located. It was explained that, subject to obtaining the necessary permissions, one would be in the town centre and the location of one other permanent defibrillator and one mobile one would be decided according to demand.

(b) Terry Milton thanked the Basins Volunteer Group for their support during consideration of a planning application for a further metal storage container. He also thanked those councillors who attended the celebration of Mrs Warren’s 100th birthday.

He drew attention to the continued nuisance caused by pigeons in Cornhill and around the Town Hall site. It was explained that although Local Authorities did not have responsibility for private property every effort had been made (and would continue to be made) to make the owners of the Town Hall,1-3 Fore Street and 1 Cornhill aware of their responsibilities.
80. ANNUAL REPORT OF EXTERNAL AUDITOR – Grant Thornton 
It was reported that the annual audit of the Town Council’s accounts carried out by Grant Thornton UK, on behalf of the Audit Commission had now been completed and was satisfactory. A copy of the Auditor’s report was submitted.

RESOLVED that the report be noted.
81. PUBLIC CONVENIENCES

For the past 16 months negotiations had been taking place with TDBC regarding this Council taking over responsibility for the three public conveniences in the town. This arose following the decision of TDBC to close the Longforth Road toilets. TDBC were willing to make a financial contribution to the Town Council which would enable it to take over the running of all three of the toilets. This matter was last reported to the Council in April 2015 when it was agreed to inform TDBC that the Town Council wished to continue discussions but would not be taking any further action until all outstanding matters had been satisfactorily dealt with. In the meantime it was hoped that TDBC would ensure that all the toilets were brought up to an acceptable standard and made available for use as quickly as possible.
The condition surveys that TDBC had requested had now been received and had been circulated to Councillors. The results of the surveys were of some concern. Each facility had a 5 year cost plan designed to remedy existing faults. One of the conditions of the proposed lease that this Council had been asked to agree required that:

“The Lessee shall take the premises in their existing condition, and be responsible for all maintenance and repairs and shall hand the premises back to the Council at the end of the Lease in no worse a condition than at present, fair wear and tear accepted”. 
The results of the condition surveys were disappointing. Further information was necessary to add depth to that which had already been received. It appeared that the Council would be taking over something that hadn’t been well maintained in the past and which was likely to present ongoing maintenance and repair problems. Whilst acknowledging the challenges posed by the survey the Council were keen to ensure that these facilities remained available. If they were not taken over by the Town Council there was a danger of at least one facility being closed.
As far as funding was concerned TDBC had agreed to pay the Town Council annually the equivalent of the cost of cleaning two conveniences. In addition a one off payment of £10,562 would be made at the point of transfer and a sliding scale sum, currently £7,000, would also be available as a one off payment.
RESOLVED that:-
(a) that a sum not exceeding £1,500 be authorised to obtain a more detailed condition survey on behalf of the Town Council;
(b) the market be tested in an effort to ascertain the likely cost of maintenance of the conveniences;

(c) when this information is available a Business Plan be prepared.

(Councillor Henley left the meeting at 8.30p.m.)
82. FOX’S MILL, WEAVERS REACH, TONEDALE
Following discussion on the future of these buildings at the last meeting, TDBC’s Economic Development Manager had been contacted to see if there was any information available on the intentions of the owner. Attention was also drawn to other issues in and around this area. The Mill was a Listed Building which meant that legal powers were available to take some kind of remedial action. It was felt therefore that these powers should be used to take emergency action.
It was reported that TDBC’s Assistant Director – Business Development had offered to meet the Council at its October meeting to give an update on economic development generally and this building in particular.

RESOLVED that TDBC be encouraged to use whatever powers it had to take emergency action in relation to Fox’s Mill. In the meantime the Assistant Director – Business Development be invited to attend the October meeting of the Council.

83. AMENITIES AT CADES FARM

Attention was drawn to what was perceived to be inadequate landscaping on this site, a lack of a post box and the failure to provide a community shop. It was explained that the provision of a community shop was part of Phase 2 of the development. Land had been set aside and it was planned to provided it at the end of Phase 2.
RESOLVED that enquiries be made regarding implementation of the landscaping condition for the site and the provision of a post box.
84. COMMUNITY SAFETY COMMITTEE 

Submitted the minutes of a meeting of the Community Safety Committee held on 13 July 2015

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted.

85. FOOTPATHS COMMITTEE
Submitted the minutes of a meeting of the Footpaths Committee held on 16 July 2015 .

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted

86. YOUTH VOICE. 
The Assistant to the Town Clerk submitted a report which gave an update on the work of the Youth Voice.

RESOLVED that the report be noted.
87. POLICE INDEPENDENT ADVISORY GROUP. 
Reported that Debbie Bere had been selected to become a member of this Group. Debbie would be representing the Town Council and the Youth Voice. A report of its work was submitted.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.

88. STAFFING AND TRAINING COMMITTEE
Councillor Stock-Williams, Chair of the Committee submitted a verbal report of a meeting of the Staffing and Training Committee which had taken place earlier in the evening. The Committee had considered arrangements for Code of Conduct training and the introduction of a Discretions Scheme.

It had also given consideration to re-designating the post of Assistant to the Town Clerk. The Committee had agreed that the Assistant was performing duties at a much higher level than when the post was originally created and that the situation should be properly reflected as soon as possible. It, therefore recommended to Council that with effect from 1 October 2015 this post be re-designated Deputy Clerk on scp 15 -18 subject to a commitment by her to make every effort to obtain the appropriate qualification, which was the Certificate in Local Council Administration, as soon as was reasonably practical. In recognition for obtaining CiLCA the Council would award two increments above the substantive salary grade now agreed.

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted and the recommendation regarding the post of Assistant to the Town Clerk be agreed.

(The Mayor certified that this was an item of urgent business which, for expediency, needed to be considered at the meeting)

(Debbie Bere left the meeting during consideration of the above item).

89.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 May 2015 to 30 June 2015 was £140,108 and the expenditure for the same period was £22,630. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed

90. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT. 

RESOLVED that the following payments be made:
(a) HMRC - £915.37 - May deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £223.73 – Superannuation for Asst. to Clerk

(c) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 – storage of Christmas Lights (June
(e) Grant Thornton - £480 – Audit fees

(f) Chess - £79.15 – Broadband and telephone

(g) EDF - £115. 45 – Electricity for 28 Fore Street

(h) Hinewood - £65 – Cleaning windows and bus shelters

(i) Councillors Allowances 2015/16: In accordance with the agreed 2015/16 budget councillors allowances of £200 (less tax) plus £500 Mayoral allowance have been paid.

(Note: HMRC has advised that the appropriate level of tax has to be deducted at source. Payment has, therefore, been made on 25 July in order that the information can be submitted as part of the Council’s payroll details for the Real Time Information system)

The meeting ended at 8.55p.m.
 ..........................................
Councillor Janet Lloyd 
Mayor
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